Community Preservation Committee

November 5, 2007

PRESENT, Members:  Mr. Hallin, Vice Chair, Ms. Dean, Ms. Leavitt, Ms. McKain, Mr. Scott
Others:  Ms Butler, Mr. Bjorklund, Ms. Robbins, Mr. Ball, Mr. Smith, and Mr. Litchfield, Ms. Blair 
CTO:  7:10
In the absence of Chairman Bulman, Vice Chair Hallin conducted the meeting.
I  OLD BUSINESS

Acceptance of Minutes-  

1.) Minutes of January 8, 2007, January 22, 2007, February 26, 2007, March 26, 2007, June 18, 2007 and August 20, 2007:  MOTION by Mr. McKain, SECOND by Mr. Scott, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to ACCEPT the minutes of   January 8, 2007, January 22, 2007, February 26, 2007, March 26, 2007, June 18, 2007 and August 20, 2007.
II. HEARINGS

A.  Historical:  
1.  Grist Mill:  Mr. Leavitt introduced members of the Historical Commission.  He explained that the Historical Society had fixed the mill, but feel it needs a pocket park, and, due to water and soil problems, a retaining wall.  Paul Mirabito told them that in order to do it right, it would be necessary to spend $515,000.  Because they had to meet the deadline for the CPC application, they submitted a request for this amount, but feel they may be able to do it for less.  

Mr. Ball said the Historical Society owns a pie shaped pocket that would be appropriate for the park.  It will be a nice amenity for the Town and the people in the Greenbush area.  He, too, is concerned regarding the price.  Mr. Smith distributed copies for a proposal of what is needed.  He had asked the contractor to put a barrier wall in back of the mill.  The contractor agreed, but Country Way is moved 40’ to the west, and instead of a barrier wall there is just curbing.  Nothing protects the mill or the water.  Mr. Smith’s new proposal will require less fill and work.  They need access to the mill for the school bus and handicapped access.  They have decided on a 4’ paved access path to a wider door that will be handicapped accessible.  People in wheel chairs will be able to go inside the mill and look down to seen the operation of the gear and a mirror will make mechanisms visible.  

Mr. Scott asked if Mr. Kalishes has seen this proposal and Mr. Ball said he has seen it and is eager to make the mill accessible to handicapped kids.  Mr. Litchfield added that Mr. Kalishes is very supportive of the project.  Mr. Smith said the Conservation Commission has encouraged them to go forward with the proposal.  
Mr. Leavitt said the $515,000 is an estimate.  The Historical Society is willing to contribute $100,000 from their investment, or 20% of the cost.  They want to do their share.  He does not think the contractor did any paving.  Mr. Ball suggested that members view the site, adding that  Mr. Cashman is being very helpful.  
Mr. Leavitt said that, down the road, they may be interested in acquiring the house that is for sale.  

Mr. Scott said it would be helpful to revisit the cost and the scope of the proposal.  Mr. Litchfield said he would get some hard and fast estimates.  Mr. Mirabito has said it would cost $50,000 to $100,000 to add a deck or a room to the house.  Mr. Ball will discuss this with Sally Coyle.
The Historical Commission believes the mill is a treasure.  It was built in 1650 and is the oldest operating water-driven grist mill in the country.  Mr. Hallin feels the proposal is an ideal use of CPA funds.

Mr. Ball said the Town has asked the Conservation Commission for permission to kill off the phragmites, so they are interested in all phases of the project.
Mr. Hallin encouraged the applicants to come back when they have firmer numbers, and they agreed.

Historical Commission Study, Phase V
Doug Smith explained that they are applying for additional funds to continue the Historic Survey to include Scituate Center and the Egypt Beach area.  Susan Phippen was the original proponent of the survey.  The survey has identified 2,000 homes of historic interest.  They will develop a presentation plan and educate home owners regarding the importance of historic preservation.  If we complete Phase V we will be halfway toward eligibility for state and federal funds.  

Mr. Hallin asked what areas are left, and was told to think of the older roads in Scituate.  That is where the assets lie.  They are on Country Way, First Parish Road, and the West End.  It probably won’t ever be possible to identify every historic structure, but several have been identified that are eligible for the National Register.  They are presently putting information on cemeteries on a website.  

Mr. Scott asked if it would be possible to use the information to establish a historic district and was told that it would depend on what the Town wants to do.  Any action will require a 2/3 vote of Town Meeting.  Norwell has a sign stating that it is a historic district.  This is informational, but does not provide any protection.  It may be more important to educate people regarding the value of presentation.
B.  Housing:

1.) Ms. Dean said the Housing Authority is withdrawing its Stockbridge Road application.  

Ms. Butler said they are addressing the need for affordable assisted living and elderly housing.  They plan to do a needs assessment for assisted living in Scituate.  Many people living in nursing homes do not require that level of skilled care.  Others slip through the crack and don’t get the skilled care they need.  Elder residents of low or moderate income may require more housing.  They will study whether assisted living at Central Park would be cost effective.  People could skip the nursing home and go directly to assisted living.  Assisted living facilities at Central Park would include a huge kitchen that could also be used for town employees, Meals on Wheels, etc.  They will have to look at the cost of plans, etc.  If it turns out to be feasible, they may be able incorporate a Senior Center.

Mr. Leavitt asked if this would add to the number of the Town’s affordable housing units and was told that it would.  Additionally, as people move into the assisted living section, it may be possible to put more elderly housing elsewhere, or in a separate wing.  There could be a separate place for the elderly on the Driftway.  
Susan Blair, of Lawson Road, said that a needs assessment would be necessary.  They don’t know if it can be done in the present footprint; it may be necessary to add a wing.
Mr. Leavitt asked if the study would be eligible for CPA funding, and Mr. McKain said he believed it would.

Mr. Hallin asked how long it would take to do the study, and Ms. Butler said she will look into it.  They may come back with several options.  Mr. Hallin said they should also look into state and federal funding.  Mr. Leavitt asked how they knew the study would cost $72,000 and Ms. Butler said they attended a professional presentation.

Mr. Leavitt asked if other towns have done similar things, and Ms. Butler said that Shrewsbury has.  She will get more information about it.  
2.) Affordable Initiative:  This proposal would identify appropriate properties within the guidelines of 40B.  Ms. Butler said they have developed a lottery for applicants and asked if, when they get a P&S agreement, they should come to CPC.  Any action would require Town Meeting approval.  She asked if CPC felt they should set up a revolving fund.
Mr. Scott said legislation has been enacted allowing the setting up of a housing trust fund.  He will give Ms. Dean a copy of the Acts of 2006.  
Mr. Bjorklund asked if the Town is protected in the event of foreclosure, and Mr. Scott said he believed the legislation he mentioned will be helpful.

Mr. Bjorklund advised the committee to make sure the deed restrictions will be honored.

Ms. Dean said Mass Housing and other institutions will work together on this.

Mr. Leavitt observed that the Town is behind on affordable housing, and suggested that this may be the best thing CPC has done.  Mr. Hallin agreed, adding that it will satisfy a community need.  Mr. Leavitt commended the Housing Authority, and said they are a creative and effective Town board.  

Ms. Robbins asked what would happen if the Housing Authority ran out of funds, and Mr. Bjorklund said this would depend on market conditions.
Mr. Hallin suggested that the Housing Authority include administrative expenses in their proposal.

Mr. Leavitt asked if the Stockbridge Road property would fit into the plan, and Ms. Butler said it would be possible to ask the builder to consider building a duplex.  Potential owners would have to come within 89% of the median Scituate income.

Moved, seconded, and unanimously voted to accept application of the Conservation Commission, the Town Clerk and Archivist, and the Humarock application.

MOTIONS:  

MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. McKain and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the Conservation Commission’s application.

MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. McKain and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept an application by the Town Clerk and the Archivist for money to continue work on the archives.
MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. McKain and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the application for a study of Humarock.

Next meeting, November19th,  provided this does not conflict with a Conservation Commission meeting..

Adjourned, 9 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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